Minutes of the January 6, 2010 Meeting of the Executive Committee 
of the Glens Falls-Saratoga Chapter of Adirondack Mountain Club, 
Inc., held at Queensbury, New York, at Carl R’s Restaurant
Present: Jacki Bave, John Caffry, Maureen Coutant, Pat Desbiens, Tom Ellis, Laura Fiske, Jill Gruben, Heidi teRiele Karkoski, Jonathan Lane, Tricia Lockwood, Linda Ranado, George Sammons, Jim Schneider, John Schneider, Gretchen Steen, Jack Whitney.  Also present:  Ryan Simcoe.
Chapter Chair Heidi teRiele Karkoski opened the meeting at approximately 7:10 p.m.
The minutes of the December 2, 2009 meeting were approved unanimously on a motion by Tom Ellis, seconded by Pat Desbiens, after the date of the meeting was corrected. 

Treasurer John Schneider presented the 2009 year-end Treasurer’s Report.  He received about $6,000 in dues in December.  As of the end of 2009, we had $9,512.  The year ended up $936 instead of the budgeted loss of $4,400, in part because dues revenue was $2,300 higher than expected.  John is going to look into the reason why this happened.  He also presented an expanded report with all of the expenditures for the year, and multi-year cumulative income for Fire Tower Challenge patches and bear canister rentals. The report was approved unanimously on a motion by Jill Gruben, seconded by Jackie Bave. 

John also presented the 2010 Budget.  Most items are the same as before.  He needs to recheck the 2009 dues revenue and if there is an anomaly, we will need to revise the budget.  This budget projects a loss of $5,355.  A new item (last done 6 years ago) is $2,000 for support of the lean-to adopter event.  Changes include less for outings, due to fewer people taking the wilderness first aid course, and the Firetower Challenge will not need patches and brochures again this year. George Sammons requested that the website budget be broken out from the Admin. budget line and John agreed.  The 2010 budget was then unanimously approved on a motion by Jacki Bave, seconded by Tom Ellis.

John also presented his membership trend analysis, from November 1998 to date. The peak for both the Club and the Chapter was in May of 2002.
The new Chapter Handbook was discussed.  Maureen Coutant has two printing bids; for 500 copies, the cost would be about $500.  Ryan had no response from his printing contact.  Mo said that this cost could probably all be covered by advertising.  There was a discussion about whether or not we needed to print any, since it will no longer be mailed to new members, who will be given the link to it in the new member letter that they get.  Membership Chair Pat Desbiens said that she does not really need them for events.  Pat may use parts of it or other info for handouts at events.  The consensus of the Ex Comm was to not print any for now; we can do it later if we need them.  John Schneider will consider how this will affect the budget, since he had included money for printing in the budget.  

Jacki Bave presented the list of proposed Chapter Memberships and Donations (attached).  Changes from last year are adding the Queensbury Land Conservancy, and the Residents Committee to Protect the Adirondacks is now part of Protect the Adirondacks.   Jacki moved approval of the list.  The motion was seconded by John Schneider and unanimously approved.  The list of organizations, without the dollar amounts, will be posted on the Chapter website.
John Caffry, Secretary, distributed the mail and reported that the Chapter had received a mailing from the Nielsen TV ratings company asking the Chapter to be a TV research home. Nobody expressed interest in having the Chapter do so.  Two dollar bills came with the request.  Caffry gave the $2.00 to the Treasurer to be deposited to the Chapter’s bank account.

Education Chair Linda Ranado said that applications for camperships are coming in.

Conservation Chair Jacki Bave said that the Club Conservation Committee meets on January 23 and that Saratoga PLAN has received a $1.5 million grant to complete a trail in the Saratoga area.

Chapter Chair Heidi teRiele Karkoski read a report from Firetower Challenge Coordinator Barb Bave, who was absent due to an emergency appendectomy.  Barb is sending responses to the 2009 completers. One sent a DVD of their hikes; Barb is trying to find out if he will consent to having it shown at a Chapter meeting.  The practicality of putting it on the website was discussed.
Heidi also reported that the Skidmore College Outings Club is showing the Banff Mountain Film Festival on February 14th.  

Jonathan Lane said that he is still working on the treasure hunt.  He discussed Café Press as a company that we could use to sell logo items on our website, with little or no upfront cost.  He will send out info on the options offered by that company for the Committee to review.  We would need to supply the graphics and he is looking for qualified volunteers to do this.
Newsletter Chair Jill Gruben said that the next deadline is February 1st.

Outings Chair Jack Whitney reported that he has looked at other chapters’ outings rating systems and that ours is the best that he has seen, so we will stick with it, but will add a C+ level.

Membership Chair Pat Desbiens said that in November the net membership level was unchanged.

John Schneider reported that he has reserved the Trails Cabin at Heart Lake for the 2011 MLK holiday for the winter weekend outing.  For 2010 there are 5 people on the waiting list.

Maureen Coutant reported on the annual independent review of the Chapter’s financial records that she and Dan D’Angelico did, which is required by the Club.  They found that John is doing an excellent job as Treasurer.  There is very little written guidance at either the Chapter or Club level as to how the Treasurer’s job should be done, but they did look at the Chapter by-laws and job description.  Other than some minor procedural issues, there were no problems.  The following Club recommendations are all being complied with: keeping track of cash flow, using a spreadsheet, and monthly reports to the Ex Comm. She and Dan did random checks of the cash reconciliation, checks and validation of vouchers, and they were all okay.  They also checked and confirmed that all large checks were verifiable and were authorized by the budget.  The only real issue is the lack of separation of duties, which auditors usually recommend, but is not feasible in such a small group.  We are doing the next best thing, which is providing monthly reports to the Ex Comm and performing annual reviews.  John will file an annual report with the Club, as required.  Its format is different from the one that he uses, so he will have to recalculate his data.  The Club does not require that the audit group file a written report, but she concluded that “John does a tremendous job.”
Tom Ellis, Trials Chair, said that he wants to schedule trail work on Tongue Mountain for the end of April or early May.  He may do the Long Lake project again if some younger volunteers can be found.

Maureen handed out 2010 Club calendars to the members, which the Chapter buys for the Ex Comm members every year.
Heidi suggested, due to the length of the meeting, postponing until the next meeting the discussion of the list of Chapter committee challenges and goals that she had previously distributed.  She requested that the members submit their ideas in advance of that meeting.  Also, she wants to discuss next month the Club/DEC recommendation to avoid the High Peaks during mud season, and distributed a handout.  Jack said that we already do so for our outings.  Jack and Jill said that this recommendation will be published in the next newsletter.  

On a motion by Tom Ellis, seconded by Gretchen Steen, and approved unanimously, the meeting was adjourned at 8:45 p.m.

Respectfully submitted, 

John Caffry, Secretary

Next meeting – February 3, 7:00, at the Wesley in Saratoga.
